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Thank you for the opportunity to provide the views of the D.C. Open Government Coalition as the committee reviews the performance of the Office of Open Government (OOG).  

We enthusiastically endorse the crucial and solid work of the Office and urge your continued support for the resources it needs. 


The laws involved are complicated and compliance is too often seen by agency staff as an unwelcome burden. We often remark in our educational work on the near-universal acceptance worldwide of the principle called “right to information,” as well as the burdens that accompany it. This is no different from other basic rights such as counsel in criminal cases for low-income persons, accessible pathways for the disabled, and nondiscrimination, all of which carry costs but which we all bear to achieve important goals. 

Our points are two: the office is a vital resource already in assuring open meetings and open records but needs enhanced authority for oversight and enforcement of the Freedom of Information Act (FOIA). And more broadly we suggest Council leadership is needed to augment fragmented committee jurisdictions and achieve the necessary overview of how legacy information systems need modernization to meet 21st century demands. We look forward to working with you as your committee begins its dive into these new matters. 
The Office has done important work

First, the office this past year held countless trainings and advice sessions regarding the Open Meetings Act (OMA) in two situations. Staff helped dozens of public bodies transition to virtual meetings and adapt to changes in meeting requirements in Council emergency amendments to reduce burdens. Staff also helped 66 charter school boards begin to conduct their meetings according to the act in October following Council action to increase transparency in the governance of the education of half of D.C. children. 

Second, the office decides complaints about public bodies’ OMA compliance. For example, the office held last year that the law extends to Local School Advisory Teams--groups of parents, staff and administrators at over 100 D.C. public schools. LSATs had operated under DCPS rules for years, so further challenges of advice and training arose.

Third, the office also reviews complaints about agencies’ policies for the “implementation” of FOIA. Notable recent decisions in that area have raised questions about Metropolitan Police Department policy on redaction of body-worn camera video released under FOIA, as well as implementation of the mandatory online publication part of FOIA (sometimes called “E-FOIA”) at the Office of Administrative Hearings and Office of the State Superintendent of Education. All three involved close analysis of years of agency practice. 

And the office contributed useful testimony to the Council and the Police Reform Commission on issues of transparency. 

The community and our Coalition have appreciated the patient help, thorough research and independent approach taken by the office in all these activities.
Recent experience shows FOIA management lapses

FOIA implementation has suffered this year. Last March, emergency changes in the law suspended FOIA deadlines for initial request processing and for the mayor’s decisions on appeals of delay or denial. Our Coalition received many requesters’ complaints beginning last spring about slow or no response; our own appeals are unanswered from last June and October. It was clear from our further discussions with researchers, media and community members that agencies were taking very different approaches, some doing little processing, others keeping up, and that for problems there was no effective appeal. The law did not intend to endorse a FOIA work stoppage, just to end enforceable deadlines. 

But as the situation deteriorated, we found no office had data as we and community partners explained to the Council how the no-deadline law was playing out in the late fall, seven or more months after the emergency began. When we finally had an estimate that the backlog reached 3,000 unfilled FOIA requests (triple the usual at that time of y ear) the community developed a petition for change and in December the Council acted -- restoring the 15-day deadline for processing new requests going forward, effective January 15, 2021, restoring also the 10-day appeal opinion deadline, and requiring the backlog from 2020 be cleared by March 24. 

Implementation even of good news proved troublesome, as calls to us revealed uncoordinated action across the decentralized D.C. agencies. Agency communications and websites continued to announce the indefinite delays we thought were behind us. Communications were corrected after officials “checked downtown” and confirmed our account of the new law. But it was disappointing to hear from our colleagues in open government positions in D.C. agencies that they had “heard nothing about any new law.” (Though maybe they just missed a memo.) 

But the experiences of the pandemic year generally suggested little attention to open government policy and implementation—tracking the effects of the delay, developing policy guidance to try to assure common agency responses to limit this drastic infringement in public records access (or even arranging temporary staff to cope in the larger agencies with mountainous piles of unfilled requests), and assuring that agencies and the public learned promptly when it ended.


Several other experiences in recent years demonstrated other needs for broader FOIA policy coordination and enforcement than seems to come from the present limited authority in the Office of Open Government.  
---Appeals to the mayor are unenforceable. More than half of appeals end (according to our analysis of the mayor’s data in earlier years) with orders to agencies to redo searches or reconsider faulty claims of exemption. Yet often there is no response, so requesters contact our Coalition to ask, “what can I do if the agency is ignoring the opinion on my appeal that they should do my request over?”  And we have to say, “all you can do is sue in court.”
---Enforcement is also lacking for opinions of the Office of Open Government on FOIA policy implementation issues. In the three mentioned above (MPD video redaction—found to be unlawful; and OAH and OSSE failure to post opinions—also found unlawful), some voluntary change has inched forward, and is welcome, but stronger incentives seem needed. Some frustrated members of the community have brought suit in Superior Court asking the court to order posting of materials as required in the FOIA. The District’s answers have been disappointing, challenging whether the Council had authority decades ago to enact the requirement in question (publishing agency budget requests).
  
Two aspects of the path forward—executive and Council

From the experiences just described, we identify two problems: lack of analysis, central oversight and enforcement authority over FOIA where it logically should be -- in the Office of Open Government; and lack of a focal point in the Council where FOIA matters calling for new resources can be considered.

        First, enhance the role of the Office

We ask that the committee consider legislation to enhance the authority of the Office of Open Government with enforcement powers for FOIA just as for the OMA. This would correct the imbalance in the 2018 amendments that placed the office under BEGA but omitted tools equal to those of the ethics enforcement arm. We envision moving FOIA appeals into the office, adding enforcement authority for those decisions requiring it, and authorizing subpoenas and hearings if needed in investigations.


The proper mandate we imagine would establish the office as the executive branch focal point for the two open government laws, overseeing agency implementation of both, using data to define general problems, and working with deputy mayors and agencies on solutions.
  

Second, broaden Council consideration of FOIA


The Human Services Committee oversees only the office, and the office has enforcement only for  the Open Meetings Act. Thus FOIA escapes attention, since no agency is responsible for government-wide performance.  Other committees have relevant, but partial, views:  

---There has been in recent years an open government lead attorney in the mayor’s office; that role and also the Mayor’s Office of Legal Counsel that handles FOIA appeals and oversees agency legal work, may be reviewed by the Committee on Housing and Executive Administration. 
---The handling of the hundreds or even thousands of FOIA searches of D.C. government emails, as well as the FOIA request portal, are within the tasks of the Office of the Chief Technology Officer, overseen by the Committee on Government Operations and Facilities. We don’t hear FOIA mentioned, as it’s not in any of these committees’ portfolio.
---And although FOIA is listed under the Committee of the Whole, without a responsible agency there is no oversight hearing in which the community and the Coalition can address FOIA. 


We can only tell you where things stand and urge this committee in the budget process to develop a role as champion of open records and open data, as well as open meetings.

A systemic problem revealed by inaction on the office opinions on FOIA publication is that agency legacy computer systems are inadequate to 21st century digital information handling. This was true several years ago when DCRA was found to be failing to publish building permits; and is the case also with OAH inability to publish opinions.  The Council added millions to the DCRA budget for the new systems needed (to catch up with cities everywhere that had long ago digitized building permits).  Add to that the problems of handling volumes of searches and redactions. We believe these together suggest there needs to be a fresh focus by the Council and mayor in the upcoming budget process: getting an overview across committees of the needs, then thoughtfully selecting priorities for appropriating funds to replace outdated technology of records management across the D.C. government. 

Absent a substantial investment in this area, public bodies will continue to have difficulty complying with FOIA, even when they understand that it is in their best interest to do so. At the same time, administrators view compliance as a drain on financial resources that could be better spent fulfilling their agencies’ missions. If existing systems do well enough for the primary mission (where service demands always take priority), managers consider every dollar to improve FOIA compliance to be taken away from mission critical functions that are more likely in the spotlight in higher levels of the executive and the Council.
Our conclusion


In short, as part of the project to provide 21st century transparency, including compliance with public records law, the mayor and Council must do two things: establish a clearer focal point in the executive and make records management upgrades a priority. That will in turn involve setting a schedule for designing and implementing those upgrades, provide incentives for meeting deadlines, and funding to implement upgrades that is separate from annual operating appropriations. 

We suggest that the Committee on Human Services could start the needed cross-committee process by arranging a joint roundtable with all other relevant committees to use FOIA as a lens to examine records management and related IT needs. 

It is not unreasonable to take the “government accountability” part of the Board’s title more seriously and work with the Board and its Office of Open Government to lead a review to consider related information systems concerns. The Office of the D.C. Auditor could be a valuable partner to staff such a roundtable.

We recognize that the mayor will resist efforts to transfer administrative adjudication of FOIA complaints from the Mayor’s Office of Legal Counsel to the OOG and add enforcement teeth. But it is time for the Council to seriously consider doing that. The present authority of the MOLC even over mayoral agencies seems weak, judging from noncompliance complaints after appeal (and independent agencies chart their own legal course). The FOI statute is central to the OOG’s mission, so why not add legal tools commensurate to that insight. Equipped with adjudication and enforcement authority, the office could develop a career staff to retain necessary expertise and institutional knowledge unaffected (as MOLC has been) by turnover in the mayor’s office. 

We appreciate your support for the Office of Open Government budget request, and we look forward to working with you on the broader matters we have raised today.
The D.C. Open Government Coalition is a citizens’ group established in 2009 to enhance public access to government information and ensure the transparency of government operations of the District of Columbia. Transparency promotes civic engagement and is critical to responsive and accountable government. We strive to improve the processes by which the public gain access to government records (including data) and proceedings, and to educate the public and government officials about the principles and benefits of open government in a democratic society 
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� We wanted to cite a current backlog number today, but none is available. A figure for the agencies’ backlog as of September 30, 2020, would be in the mayor’ annual report of 2019-20 FOIA statistics. It was due February 1 but had not yet been delivered to the Council or the public when we checked last night. 





� Terris, Pravlik & Millian, LLC v. District of Columbia, No. 2020 CA 003087 B (D.C. Super. Ct.). The Council offered its own strong defense. The court recently denied the District’s motion to dismiss the case. 


� The annual FOIA reports from the mayor and attorney general include data on agency delays and errors uncovered in appeals and litigation. These are valuable signals, offering a wealth of ideas for experiments to improve implementation of the law. A stronger Office of Open Government could make good use of this resource. 





